
Meeting Minutes
THE REGULAR MEETING of the PLANNING BOARD of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted at the Town Hall, 1 Heady St., Cortlandt Manor, NY on Tuesday, August 6th, 2013.  The meeting was called to order, and began with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Loretta Taylor, Chairperson presided and other members of the Board were in attendance as follows:




Thomas A. Bianchi, Board Member (absent)



Steven Kessler, Board Member 



Robert Foley, Board Member (absent)
Jeff Rothfeder, Board Member 
Peter Daly, Board Member
Mr. Jim Creighton, Board Member  


ALSO PRESENT:




John J. Klarl, Esq., Deputy Town Attorney

 



Ed Vergano, Town Engineer



Chris Kehoe, Deputy Director for Planning  


*



*



*
CHANGES TO THE AGENDA
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated there will be one change to the agenda this evening.  Per the applicant’s request we are removing PB 7-13 which is the application of Frontier Development for the approval of two retail buildings on Route 6 which would be considered shopping and other kinds of things.  They wanted a wetland permit, parking, landscaping, storm water, that kind of thing.  If you’re here in relation to this particular application PB 7-13, the application of Frontier Development, we are going to be removing that from the agenda.  We’re sorry.  We expect that they will probably be back on again in September.



*



*



*
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated before we begin with the adoption I’d like to also welcome a couple of our boy scouts from Troop 165 who have an assignment this evening to do something; to watch or observe the community Board’s of the Town.  I don’t know whether it’s only the Board’s or any other community involvement but we’d like to thank you for coming and hope that you will get something from your experience.  



*



*



*
ADOPTION OF THE MINUTES OF THE MEETINGS OF JUNE 4, 2013 & JULY 2, 2013
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I’d like to have a motion to adopt the minutes of the meeting of June 4th. 
So moved, seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated and then we have minutes also for July 2nd a motion to adopt. 

So moved, seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
CORRESPONDENCE
PB 21-05    a.
Letter dated July 23, 2013 from Jesse Stackhouse requesting the 13th ninety-day time extension of Final Plat approval for the Hillside Estates subdivision located on Locust Avenue.

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move that we adopt Resolution 31-13 granting the extension.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 18-01    b.
Letter dated July 24, 2013 from Gregory McWilliams, RA requesting Planning Board approval of elevation changes at the existing Dunkin Donuts located at 2012 East Main Street (Cortlandt Boulevard) as shown on an 18 page set of drawings entitled “Architectural Data” prepared by James D. Smith, AIA dated April 8, 2013.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I need a motion to approve this subject to AARC.

Mr. James Creighton stated Madame Chair I make a motion to approve by motion subject to approval by the Cortlandt Architectural Advisory Council.

Seconded, with all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
RESOLUTION 

PB 1-12      a.
Application of Springvale Apartments Company for Site Development Plan Approval for the construction of a parking area with 16 spots located at the Springvale Apartment Complex as shown on a 3 page set of drawings entitled “Site Development Plan for Springvale Apartments” prepared by Cronin Engineering, P.E., P.C. latest revision dated March 14, 2013.


Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chair I move that we approve Resolution 32-13.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 6-13      b.
Application of Dr. Robert Gold, for the property of Bruce and Irene Bumstead, for Site Development Plan Approval and a Wetland Permit for a change of use from a veterinarian office to a dental office, for 10 additional parking spaces and for changes to the building elevations for property located at 2018 Albany Post Road (Route 9A) as shown on a 2 page set of drawings entitled “Site Plan for Robert Gold Dental Office” prepared by Ralph G. Mastromonaco, P.E. dated April 18, 2013 and as shown on a 1 page elevation drawing entitled “Renovations for Dental Office: Dr. Gold” prepared by Crowley Dental Office Design dated April 22, 2013 (see prior PB 21-93).

Mr. Steven Kessler stated Madame Chairman I move that we adopt Resolution 33-13 approving the application.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 9-13    c.
Application of Calvary Chapel of Westchester, for the property of the Mohegan Colony Association, for Site Development Plan Approval for a change of use from a school to a place of worship and for a proposed 25 car parking area for an approximately 9.17 acre parcel of property located at 99 Baron de Hirsch Road as shown on a drawing entitled “Site Plan” prepared by Thomas Curro, R.A. latest revision dated June 17, 2013.

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move that we adopt Resolution 34-13 in favor of this change of use. 

Seconded.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated condition #9 states “add a note to the plan listing all of the current additional uses of the subject building in addition to the proposed house of worship” and we’ve discussed this.  My idea was whether you had Cortlandt Watch or the Karate school or the symphony, whatever other activities, it’s more along the lines of what Mohegan Colony has been using the facility for.  We need those listed on the Site Plan but then in discussion with the Chairwoman I think she wants to slightly revise that note to ensure that any other additional uses that would be proposed either by the church or by Mohegan Colony would be required to come back to Department of Technical Services staff for a determination of whether they need to go back to the Planning Board and that’s a standard condition I think it just needs to be codified on the plan.  

Mr. Thomas Curro stated okay, so you want the plan to be revised to show those uses…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated that are currently now and then I’m going to revise condition #9 that will actually give you the wording that you need to put onto the plan and it will say “these are the additional uses currently being used at the facility” and then there’ll be an added sentence about any other uses would need to be determined by the Department of Technical Services to see if they need to go back to the Planning Board for approval.
Mr. Thomas Curro stated okay.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked that’s okay?

Mr. Thomas Curro responded that’s fine.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated very good.  We were on the question, are there any other concerns, issues? 

With all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 10-13   d.
Application of After Dark Attractions, LLC, for the property of Patrick McCarney, for a Special Permit for an Amusement Center for a temporary seasonal Halloween Haunted House Event to be located at 2305 Crompond Road (formerly the Training Zone) as described in a “Special Permit Cover Letter” received by the Planning Office on May 22, 2013 (see prior PB’s 1-08 & 4-11).


Mr. James Creighton stated Madame Chair I move that we adopt Resolution 35-13 approving this Special Permit.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

*



*



*
PUBLIC HEARING (ADJOURNED)

PB 12-08    a.
Application of Post Road Holdings Corp. for Site Development Plan Approval and a Tree Removal Permit for the construction of  a 10,350 sq. ft., 2-story mixed use building with retail below and 6 apartments above on a 1.08 acre parcel of property located on the east side of Route 9A, approximately 120 feet south of Trinity Avenue as shown on a 8 page set of drawings entitled “Site Development Plan for Post Road Holdings Corp” prepared by Cronin Engineering, P.E., P,C, latest revision dated June 19, 2013 and on a 2 page set of architectural drawings entitled “Proposed Exterior elevations & Proposed Floor Plans for Post Road Holdings Corp.’ prepared by Gemmola & Associates” latest revision dated June 20, 2013.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I think it’s our understanding that no one will be present.  The case needs to be adjourned for further discussions with DOT about access.
Mr. John Klarl asked but you don’t think someone’s going to show up for a public hearing?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded no.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated this is a public hearing and if there’s anyone here who wishes to address this particular application this is the time.  You can come up.  Identify yourself and state where you live and make your comments for or in opposition to this particular application.  Is there anyone present who wants to address this one?

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chair I move that we adjourn the public hearing to September 3rd. 

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 
*



*



*
PUBLIC HEARINGS (NEW)
PB 5-13      a.
Application of Carrols, LLC, as lessee of the property of Poughkeepsie Shopping Center, Inc., for Amended Site Development Plan Approval for the remodel of the existing Burger King Restaurant, new signage and regrading and restriping of the parking lot located at 2040 East Main St. (Cortlandt Boulevard) as shown on a drawing entitled “Site Plan Amendment” latest revision dated July 2, 2013 prepared by Ingalls & Associates, LLP and on a 3 page set of elevation drawings entitled “Carrols BK New Elevations” prepared by A.H. Riiel Architect, latest revision dated December 27, 2012.

Mr. Tom Brogan stated Madame Chairperson, Board members, I’m here on behalf of Carrols LLC, owner/operators of the Burger King Restaurant on East Main.  I think this is our fourth appearance before this Board together with a site visit with some Board members regarding our application to remodel the existing Burger King.  The remodel does include exterior façade, including the signage, interior dining room, bathroom, some ADA upgrades, landscape upgrades, interior traffic pattern upgrades.  To date, we have responded to all the comments of staff and Board, received a favorable recommendation from Architectural Review Board.  We have filed and have a pending work permit with New York State DOT for recommended improvements in the right-of-way.  I’d be happy to answer any questions the Board or the public may have in regards to the project.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I guess I could call people from the audience.  Is there anybody from the audience who wants to say anything regarding this particular application?  Okay, then as a member of the Board, I wanted to bring one thing up: this entrance on Route 6 that is just past the drive area, the one of the right over here, I’m wondering if in fact you could remove the 5 existing spaces there so that there would be more clearance for cars turning in, in there? 
Mr. Tom Brogan responded I’d be happy to address it – I’m not opposed.  I’d prefer to address it in the field with maybe the Technical Service Director or something like.  It’s not stripped right now.  It’s marginally stripped.  When I was in the field it looked like, just today, those parking spaces are actually are further to the right than what is shown on that plan.  If we can solve it in that manner we’d be happy to do so if we can’t come to an acceptable remedy in the field with Technical Services I’d be happy to accommodate the request.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated the rationale for that would be that if in fact there were cars parked there, they would be backing out into the flow of traffic that’s coming up and going towards the back, to the rear, it’s probably going to be a better situation to have less activity there than more.  So, if there are cars turning in there and cars coming from the left to make that turn and go up and then you also had cars that could park there and back out into them, I think it sort of complicates the situation a little bit.  Do you understand…

Mr. Tom Brogan responded I understand what you’re requesting and inquiring about and I’d be happy – if you afford us the opportunity to look at it with staff, I’d be happy to, if you’re not comfortable with that then we can eliminate them but I do think that when I was there earlier today they are offset further to the right than is shown on that drawing.  I’m not sure why it was depicted that way and we can probably do something to either change the angle of those parking spaces or do something to…

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated there are quite a few on that other side, on the left side going towards the back and then you have some up here in the front as well.  I don’t know, personally, I don’t know that you actually need all of those and if they could just disappear it would be wonderful.  You’d have, as I said, more capacity there at the front where the activity is occurring and you’d have a lot more room for cars to kind of duck over if somebody’s coming in and get further over to the right without backing into a car or moving too close to a car that could be backing out.  I just think that would make things a little easier for everybody.

Mr. Tom Brogan asked so it’s your recommendation not to…

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded to just get rid of them.  Look at the amount of parking you have there.  You may not really need all of that and then there is a huge gap between the parking spaces there and the ones that are further over there almost on the border of your property.  There’s a huge space there.  I’m not sure why it’s there.  Do you know?

Mr. Tom Brogan responded I don’t know.  This is a 45-year-old operation and I think it just evolved.  I think we communicated before, I think the site originally was to the right of the building or to the west elevation of the building and to the right and then we added the additional land to the left and got access to the traffic control.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated if you recall, in addition to having the public hearing you directed staff to prepare a Resolution if there were no comments at the hearing.  So, if you want to close the hearing we do have a Resolution which addresses this condition and then we could discuss that condition to see if it could be tweaked to your satisfaction. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I have no objection to closing the hearing.  I really don’t.  Nobody has showed up to address it so that’s not a problem to me.  

Mr. John Klarl stated no comment.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I guess I could entertain then a motion.

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair, I move that we close the public hearing. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated and adopt the Resolution because it’s here already.

Ms. Virginia Bress stated I live in Woodcrest at Jacobs Hill which is the next property up the hill.  I really have not been aware of this and I’m just wondering if the Board could explain is there much of an enlargement of this building.  I’m not sure what the proposal is.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked do you want to explain or do you want us to…

Mr. Tom Brogan responded there is no enlargement of the building.  This is the existing facility and it includes an exterior renovation of the facility itself, interior dining room renovations, new bathrooms, ADA improvements to both external and internal for accessibility, landscape upgrades and then the internal trafficking would be a cut across the front between the building and the roadway to allow cars to come in and circulate the building in a more orderly manner.  But there’s no change in the footprint of the building.  It’s just going to be a cosmetic and physical plant upgrade.
Ms. Virginia Bress stated so it’s all positive.

Mr. Tom Brogan stated it’s all positive, yes.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we are then first going to close the public hearing and we’ll go ahead and discuss the Resolution.  

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated the public hearing is now adjourned.  We’ll take some time to talk about the condition you have.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we drafted Resolution 36-13 and condition #9 says “the subject drawing should be revised to either eliminate the 5 parking spaces located nearest to the easterly entrance to the site from Route 6” so the first part is to eliminate them “or to reconfigure all of those 10 spaces that are located to the east of the site to the satisfaction of the Director of Technical Services.”  So, that means that the way it’s currently worded is that the professional engineers for the applicant will talk with the Town Engineer and they’ll determine the best way to either eliminate or reconfigure those 5 spaces further away from that new cut through and the existing access point.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked is it possible they stay the same?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded I wouldn’t think that that would be likely but if the engineer convinces our engineer that they’re actually further to the east and…

Mr. Steven Kessler stated but you’re just going to allow for that possibility in your condition. 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated okay, so we will revise it to say “add/or remain as is.”  That would be another option.  Not a likely option. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated you’re okay with that.

Mr. Tom Brogan stated that’s fine. 

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move that we adopt Resolution 36-13 approving this application with the changes to condition 9 as discussed.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Tom Brogan stated thank you very much.

PB 11-13    b.
Application of Children of America Educational Childcare & Academy, for the property of Acadia Cortlandt, LLC, for Amended Site Development Plan Approval and a Change of Use from retail to a childcare center to occupy approximately 20,000 square feet of space of Building “D” at the Cortlandt Town Center (former Levitz tenant space) as shown on a 3 page set of drawings entitled “Proposed Children of America at Cortlandt Town Center” prepared by Amara Associates, LLC latest revision dated June 18, 2013.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked is there anybody here who would like to make a comment regarding this particular application?
Mr. John Klarl asked do we expect someone from there?

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked is there anybody on the Board who has any concerns?  I did express at the work session but I didn’t know where I’ve been all this time but there was something – I had taken a walk around to the side and I was looking at the very steep drop off along the back.  Would you just sort of for the record again explain what’s going to be done back there. 

Mr. Tom Eikhoff stated I’m the general manager of Cortlandt Town Center and probably Peter Amara from Amara Architects could answer that question the best.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated Peter, the question was as we discussed previously behind the fenced area within the children’s play area is the big retaining wall that drops down and if you could just explain a little for the record the protections and I guess the ‘no climb’ fence, things like that. 

Mr. Peter Amara responded the fence that you see in the rendering that’s obviously the fence that’s on the north side.  That is a standard 6-foot high fence.  It’s a solid fence so it has no, in effect, ladder or holes or anything that a child could climb on.  The fence that would be on the south side of the playground is going to be a higher fence and I think the Board had asked us to prepare or design a higher fence such that if a ball was kicked over or something that there would be absolutely no chance for anyone to climb over because that is in effect a drop off on that side.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and the definition of a no-climb fence which I think is shown on your plan means that it has no toll holes, no ability for a child to climb it. 

Mr. Peter Amara responded correct, no toll holes, no horizontal protrusions or anything that would allow someone to get their foot or their hand on to grab…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and according to the plan the fence on that side is at least 8 feet tall is what you call out on the plan?

Mr. Peter Amara responded correct, yes.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked is that again a solid…

Mr. Peter Amara responded yes.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated a person driving into that area looks at a solid fence as they drive up and they make a left, say they’re going to go to DSW, the shoe store, so there would be a big wall there that would…

Mr. Peter Amara asked actually, could you clarify where – I’m not entirely clear where you’re talking about in terms of the vehicular approach – you mean right out front in the parking lot?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded if you’re coming in just like this and just say parking right here, DSW’s just off the screen.  You’d be coming in this way and parking and I think the question is…
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated well he said to the south of that north wall there’s going to be another wall so when we say south where – that wall would be over here, wouldn’t it be the very front there?

Mr. Peter Amara responded it would actually be behind that white fence – it would actually not be visible at all to anybody in the parking lot.  The only thing you’re going to see is the fence that you see there.  I don’t know if it’ll be white – it may be something more neutral.  There’s going to be plantings in front of it but you would not be able to see the fence on the back side of the playground.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated no, no, I’m talking about the fence that you see from the front side. 

Mr. Peter Amara stated from the front side, yes, the north side that you see in the rendering it’s about a 6-foot high fence.  

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated 6-foot high from the front.  So, you’re boxed in, is that what you’re trying to say?  I’m trying to get a visual.

Mr. Tom Eikhoff stated it’s actually framed within a confined area.  You’ve got a 6-foot fence in the front with the landscaping actually in front of that and the fencing itself is slick surface.  Again, a child wouldn’t be able in any way physically structure itself to get up on the wall. 

Mr. James Creighton asked is there going to be anything else done between the building and that play area with the fencing to create a walkway or some other protected area?

Mr. Tom Eikhoff responded yes, if you look at it you will see the – I’m calling it bollard setup, but it’s basically again means by which the children will be on the other side of that brown structure…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated that doesn’t exist now.  That’s proposed, so that would be the mechanism to keep the kids out of the parking lot.

Mr. Tom Eikhoff stated in effect what would occur is the children would come – there would be a separate door for the children giving them access from that doorway they would be behind the guardrail and then eventually directly into the confined area.

Mr. Peter Daly asked how about the two other ends; the west and east sides of that confined area, how big is the fence going to be there, 6 or 8 feet?

Mr. Tom Eikhoff responded it would be 6 there because again, you’re directly on the – I’m calling the parking lot at this time so there’s no access.  If they were to go over which they would not be able to do they would be going directly into the play area.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated since we are talking about a very high wall – I believe it’s as high as 25 feet, in a few locations directly adjacent to this play area and with the bollards and the fence there will be some penetrations into the tie-backs that actually structurally support the wall.  We noted in the Resolution that we’ll need a certification from a structural engineer that the integrity of the wall will not be compromised. 

Mr. Tom Eikhoff stated I’ve actually had from Divney Tung and Schwalbe – I’ve already had Bill Carey out and we’ve also – I had another engineering firm take a look at it so we can get that to you.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are there any other concerns or questions, any other issues in respect to this?  May I have a motion please on this particular item?

Mr. Steven Kessler stated Madame Chair I move that we close this public hearing.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Steven Kessler stated Madame Chair a second motion to adopt Resolution #37-13 approving the application.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Steven Kessler stated good luck.

PB 12-13    c.
Application of Thomas T. Allen, for the property of Pike Plaza, LLC for Amended Site Development Plan approval and a change of use from an education use to an assembly use for an indoor golf simulation recreation facility located in a tenant space at the Pike Plaza center at 2050 East Main St. (Cortlandt Boulevard) as shown on a 3 page set of drawings entitled “Project Information – Indoor Golf Simulation” prepared by David Tetro, R.A. dated June 10, 2013 (see prior PB 14-07).
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked is there anybody here who has some comment about this particular application?  This is regarding a simulation for golf – what do you call it a golf simulation…
Mr. stated yes, golf simulator.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked could the applicant explain first?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded maybe so.  Maybe you should explain what this is.

Mr. Tom Allen stated one of the Back Nine for golf.  For a description of the business, we will occupy 4,800 square foot of the upper level of Pike Plaza.  We’ll have 7 golf simulators, small bar and eating area.  It will be a family-friendly place where people of all skill level can learn or improve the game of golf.  The golf simulator offers a variety of play features and also lends themselves well to analyzing your performance.  We plan on having golf lessons and clinics using golf professionals in the area to help people learn and improve their game of golf.  You can bring your own golf clubs or rent a set on site.  There will be over 50 different courses to choose from including many championship courses such as Pebble Beach and Saint Andrews where you could just practice with a driving range feature.  The Back Nine will employ 4 to 8 people and provide fun and affordable entertainment for the area as well as an opportunity for charitable events.  We’re looking forward to creating a fun atmosphere for the area and hope to open sometime in November.  

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked I’m sorry, madam, you had a comment or question?

Ms. Virginia Bress stated I’m at Woodcrest in Cortlandt Manor at Jacobs Hill Road.  Because we’re so near we would have concerns perhaps if you have enough parking.  If your enterprise becomes successful if there would be enough parking or if perhaps some of the people would come park up on our area if you didn’t.

Mr. Tom Allen responded the engineering for the whole plaza provides for up to 180 some spaces.  Also an approval for more spaces could be made if necessary.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I can address that.  In 2007 that shaded site was approved just by accident for the daycare center “Children of America” that you just saw going to the Cortlandt Town Center.  When that was approved the Planning Board at that time mandated this area up here, if you can see where the pointer is, there would be 10 future parking spaces that could be provided there and then there would be a total of – I’m losing the pointer but over here 14 spaces here and 14 spaces there, I think – I forgot the exact number, either 38 or 32 potential additional spaces that could be built if the demand required it.  The daycare center never went in obviously so we’re recommending carrying that condition over here.  If it’s needed, the applicant would be required to construct the additional parking. 

Mr. Steven Kessler asked Mr. Allen will people have to make appointments to come to the golf simulator?

Mr. Tom Allen responded it’s going to depend on the time of the year.  Obviously the winter’s going to be busy and you’re going to call ahead for a tee time.  Otherwise, in the warm months you could probably just walk right in. 

Mr. Steven Kessler stated but the reality is you’ll have 7 simulators, 7 people and perhaps some other people in your small bar/café area…

Mr. Tom Allen responded yes, the first year we’re planning on putting in 4 simulators and when the demand warrants it we’ll put in the other 3.  There’s a maximum of 4 people playing at each simulator at a time so that’s 28 people plus a few people in the eating area.  I don’t see – the amount of people in the place is going to be dictated by tee times, how many people are playing at any given time.  

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are the sessions timed?

Mr. Tom Allen responded they are.  We charge by the hour.  It’s going to be like $40 an hour for a simulator.  You can stay as long as you want.  You just pay the hourly rate.  So, if you have 4 people it drops the cost down significantly if you’re splitting the cost between 4 people.

Ms. Barbara Ninos stated I too live on Jacobs Hill Road at Woodcrest.  What kind of traffic do you expect coming up Jacobs Hill making a left into your area?  How much kind of traffic, because we have a very serious problem on that street, on Jacobs Hill at this current moment that I think was brought up.

Mr. Tom Allen responded the thing about our facility is people are going to be there for at least an hour at a time.  Even if we’re at full capacity it’s not like they’re going to be coming and going every few minutes.  They’re going to be there for an hour, 2 hours, 3 hours at a time so the turnover rate isn’t going to create a lot of traffic.

Ms. Barbara Ninos responded currently, there is a very bad situation on that road.  Jacobs Hill Road going up to King Buffet, the dialysis all those other buildings, is a two-lane road coming south, going down south where we leave our development and a one-lane road going up.  There is in between,  I don’t know, you can’t show it on that screen – in between are 4 humongous bushes and because of that people have been coming from Beach Shopping Center, making a left turn to go up to the golf for example, or King Buffet, or any of the other shops and instead of going in the northbound lane going up they’ve been coming in the down traffic sort of like the Taconic thing, wrong way, because they cannot see that it’s another road on the side so adding to the problem that we have.  We’ve had quite a few head-ons, literally inches away from head-ons because people are making a left turn from Beach on Route 6 coming up to Jacobs Hill and they’re going in the down-sided road and the bushes block the view, number one, number two is they cannot see the sign that says “go this way”, it is not visible from that side.  It’s extremely dangerous and accidents are going to happen.  This thing happens on a daily basis so that’s something that needs to be considered.  It’s very, very dangerous.

Mr. Tom Allen responded I see your point. 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated is the managing person of the building here?  Depending on how the public hearing goes there is a possible Resolution of approval that some of these additional things could possibly be added to that Resolution regarding reducing or scaling back some of that landscaping, things of that nature.
Mr. Lloyd Amster stated I’m the managing agent for the property but I’m also the managing partner for Pike Plaza Associates.  We’d be amenable to any landscaping that is on our property to cutting back on it.  That was fine.  I was unaware that there were accidents over there so we absolutely support doing that.  I just wanted – I was going to make a comment before, I wanted to say that I think Pike Plaza is a beautiful property.  We’ve had little bit of bad luck.  I was actually surprised to see Children of America making an application here because we went through a lot of lengths to get that approved and in the middle of the construction they pulled out of there for financial reasons so I’m happy to see that they’re doing well because we have a lawsuit pending.  No objection from me for them to open up profitable facilities.  But anyway, getting back to the point of Pike Plaza, we’ve been experiencing – I noticed when I go there to inspect the property it’s become a little hangout there because the stores are vacant up there.  We’ve had some graffiti problems up there and I’ve – Mr. Peterson and Mr. Allen I think they’re very nice people.  They’re hard workers and I think it’s going to be a nice addition to the property.  Again, we’d be supportive of that.  I was going to bring up it was pre-approved parking in the event it’s needed.
Mr. John Klarl asked the reserved parking – for future parking?

Mr. Lloyd Amster responded yes, I know it was approved for the Children of America use.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I’m happy that you’re amenable to making the corrections because they become part of the Resolution which means that in order for him to get full approval then he needs to make sure that you’ve done whatever it is we’ve instructed to get done. 

Mr. Lloyd Amster responded sure, we’ve been meaning to cut back on some of the trees there or shrubbery that’s causing this issue.  We’d be happy to do it.  Like I said, I was unaware of it and when I’ve gone up there to inspect the property it seems pretty quiet because it is vacant over there now.  Also, we have the dialysis center up there and that – there’s not a lot of parking that they take up because mostly they have ambulettes that come in and drop people off rather than park and take up spaces.  Thank you very much.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are there any other comments or questions from members of the audience, the Board?

Mr. James Creighton asked I have a question for staff.  There was a comment about the possibility of signage to prevent people coming up – from going into the center using the exit lane which I do notice is a potential problem.  Is there any problem with them adding signage there since that would be at or about Cortlandt Boulevard/Route 6, do you need state approval to put in more signage?

Mr. Ed Vergano responded yes you would need state approval if you’re in their right-of-way.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked even if it’s just a sign that says “keep right” at the bottom of the…

Mr. Ed Vergano responded yes, but I don’t believe the state would have a problem with that.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated so the condition would have to be worded in such a way that “prune or trim landscaping.  Add additional signage and additional maybe lane markings to the satisfaction of the director and the New York State DOT” something along those lines. 

Mr. Lloyd Amster stated by the way, I just wanted to add I believe that the two lanes that are going up to Jacobs Hill…
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated no, one lane goes up.

Ms. Barbara Ninos stated two lanes going down.  We might possibly need a left – you know those stripes on the road that goes straight/left, straight/right, that might help and the signage.  There is a sign ‘right’ like that.

Mr. Lloyd Amster stated because I know that used to be part of Pike Plaza’s property and I think the roadway in and out of there was converted over to the Town as part of the Jacobs Hill project…..
Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked so this is the Town’s responsibility then with the state, is that what you’re saying?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded we’ll make it to both their approvals whoever ultimately is in charge.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked I’m sorry, you wanted to say something?
Mr. George Steer stated and I live in the area where these women are speaking about.  I have seen people where the two lanes coming down, I have seen people trying to go up there and actually succeed doing it.  There should be a “do not enter” sign there somehow and an arrow to the right.  Thank you.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated well clearly something needs to be done so we’ll have to see that it gets done so that we don’t have a major catastrophe there.  You’re amenable.  You know that you kind of already know what we’re going to add to the Resolution.  Everything is subject to their approval, to the approval of the Town engineer. 


Mr. Tom Allen asked would this delay our construction because it’s sort of a time sensitive business?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded I could see that it could – I think the Town will work with you quickly but I can’t speak for the New Department of Transportation.  Apparently they kind of get to things when they get to things.  I don’t know -- is there any way you can…

Mr. Ed Vergano stated it’s a relatively simple request.  I don’t believe it’s going to take a lot of time to get a response from the DOT.

Mr. James Creighton stated Madame Chair I move that we close the public hearing and adopt Resolution 38-13 with the additional condition stated for condition 6 to address the traffic issues with the lanes coming into and out of the property.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated you are good to go.

Mr. Tom Allen stated thank you.



*



*



*
OLD BUSINESS 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated the first item there is one that we have already indicated would be removed from our agenda, PB 7-13 per the applicant’s request.  We expect that it will be back on the agenda next month.

PB 4-13      b.
Application of 3017 E. Main St. Realty Inc. for Amended Site Plan Approval and for Wetland and Tree Removal Permits for the construction of a new access drive on the south side of the site and for a proposed 1,728 sq. ft. convenience store and a 1,200 sq. ft. addition to the car wash at the existing gas station/car wash located on the south west corner of Route 6 and the Cortlandt Town Center Access Drive as shown on a 10 page set of drawings entitled “Site Development Plans, Proposed Site Modifications” prepared by Bohler Engineering, P.C. latest revision dated May 21, 2013 (see prior PB’s 42-94 & 10-06).

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked is there anybody here from the Shell Gas Station?  I guess what we’re going to do is refer this back.  Can I get a motion please?

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame I move that we refer this back to staff.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
NEW BUSINESS 

PB 13-13    a.
Application of Brookfield Resource Management Inc., for the property of 2114 APR, LLC, for the renewal of a Junkyard Special Permit for property located on the east side of New York and Albany Post Road, 500 feet north of Dutch Street as shown on a drawing entitled” Brookfield Resource Management Site Plan” prepared by Nosek Engineering dated October 22, 2010 (see prior PB 9-09).

Mr. James Creighton stated Madame Chair I move that we schedule a public hearing for our next meeting on September 3rd.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 14-13    b.
Referral dated July 26, 2013 from Town Clerk Jo-Ann Dyckman of the Town Board intent to be Lead Agent under the State Environmental Quality Review Act (SEQRA) with respect to a proposed Zoning Map Amendment and re-classification of 7 acres to the CD, Designed Commercial Zoning District, the establishment of various special districts and for the proposed Cortlandt Crossing Site Development Plan for property located at 3144 East Main Street, Cortlandt Boulevard (see prior PB 33-06).

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chair I move that we refer this back.

Seconded.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated on the question, the Town attorney is going to attend the work session on August 29th to discuss this.  Please look at the scope which is included in that packet for the Environmental Impact Statement and if you have any comments on the scope we might want to try and discuss them at the work session because then the meeting on September 3rd, it will be a little bit more discussion but that’s your only chance to let staff know what you want added because then it’s going to go back to the Town Board meeting in September where it might be adopted at their meeting in September.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked any other comments, concerns?

With all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
ADJOURNMENT

Mr. James Creighton stated Madame Chair I move we adjourn.


*



*



*
Next Meeting: TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 3, 2013

I, SYLVIE MADDALENA, a Transcriptionist for the Town of Cortlandt as a subcontractor, do hereby certify that the information provided in this document is an accurate representation of the Planning Board meeting minutes to the best of my ability.
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